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May 06, 2015 

 

Dr. William Kirwan 

Chancellor 

University System of Maryland 

3300 Metzerott Road 

Adelphi, MD 20783 

 

  RE:  RESPONSE TO USM CIP/SFCP MATERIALS 

 

Dear Chancellor Kirwan: 

 

 Bowie State University submitted its request for the FY 2017-2026 Capital Improvement 

Program (CIP) and the FY 2016-2020 System Funded Construction Program (SFCP) in 

accordance with our priorities, including our efforts to close the achievement gap and graduate 

more STEM majors.  

 

The university requested funding in the CIP FY 2017-2026 to complete the construction 

and equip the new Center for Natural Sciences, Mathematics and Nursing (CNSMN) Building, 

funding for a new Humanities Building, funds to replace the Facilities Management Building, 

and funds to renovate the Thurgood Marshall Library, the Leonidas S. James Physical Education 

Complex, the Goodloe Apartments for Public Safety, and the Theodore McKeldin Complex. Our 

out year requests include funding for renovation of the Center for Learning and Technology 

Building, replacement of the William E. Henry Administration Building and funding for a new 

convocation center. Our SFCP FY 2016-2020 requests include funding for two new Residence 

Halls. 

 

           We understand that the state and USM must prioritize the allocation of limited capital 

resources and I appreciate the consideration given to us for the CNSMN. I also note the Regents’ 

recommendation for funding of the Humanities Building beginning in FY 2018 as requested by 

the university.  I still have serious concerns regarding the remainder of the “strawman” proposal. 

The remaining project funding requests have been deferred by one or more years. The 

Humanities Building project, although recommended for funding in FY 2018, does not appear in 

the Governor’s 5-Year CIP.  The university continues to request support to move this project into 

the Governor’s 5-Year CIP in order to allow the project to begin in FY 2018. We also note that 

the remaining projects requested by the university or recommended by the Regents do not appear 

in the Governor’s 5-Year CIP. 
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With regard to the Humanities Program currently housed in the Martin Luther King Jr. 

Communication Arts Center (MLK), the feasibility study for the MLK facility confirms that the 

building must be replaced. We are requesting planning funds to execute this project beginning in 

FY 2018. As previously noted, this project does not appear in the Governor’s 5-Year CIP. Any 

delay in funding will require the university to devote more of our resources to maintain and 

operate an inadequate facility thereby limiting our ability to offer high quality programs for our 

students.  We respectfully request support for funding to begin in FY 2018.  

 

 The replacement of the Facilities Management Building will allow the university to 

continue its growth pursuant to our Facilities Master Plan by providing space for the planned 

residence halls. We requested planning funds beginning in FY 2019 for this project; however, the 

USM recommendation is to begin funding the project in FY 2023.  

 

 The renovation of the Thurgood Marshall Library will revitalize an otherwise dated and 

inadequate facility and will provided a state-of-the-art media center and research facility for our 

students. The university’s request is for planning funds beginning in FY 2019. The proposed 

USM recommendation is for planning funds beginning in FY 2021. We also requested funding 

for several projects that do not appear in USM’s draft budget.  

 

 The University appreciates the consideration and support given for all of our requested 

projects but we wish to continue discussion on the timing and execution of the projects. The 

continued deferrals will affect the University’s ability to attract and retain quality students and 

will have a negative impact on our efforts to close the achievement gap. 

 

 The FY 2016-2020 SFCP request reflects the need to promptly address our commitment 

to provide adequate and modern housing for our students. We note that our proposed residence 

halls are included on the deferred list pending a further review as are most USM housing 

requests.  The university will continue to assess its need for on-campus housing in order to 

attract more out-of-state students and diversify our enrollment.  

 

 Thank you for the opportunity to discuss our proposed capital program. We look forward 

to working with USM and the Board of Regents to address our critical capital needs. 

 

      Sincerely, 
      

       
      Mickey L. Burnim 

 

cc:  Dr. Weldon Jackson 

       Dr. Karl Brockenbrough 

       Mr. Darryl Williford 

       Mr. Mark Beck      







 
 

 

       May 11, 2015 

 

 

Chancellor William E. Kirwan 

University System of Maryland 

3300 Metzerott Road 

Adelphi, Maryland 20783 

 

Dear Chancellor Kirwan: 

 

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the draft FY 2017, 10-year Capital Improvement 

Program (CIP). I hope that our suggested projects can be accelerated so that we can make up for 

the many years where Frostburg State University has fallen behind and where we truly struggle 

to be competitive in a very competitive market. With the current state of our academic and 

residential facilities, we will have a very difficult time doing our part to not only meet USM's 

strategic objectives—especially increasing enrollment and producing more baccalaureate degree-

holders—but to serve our students, our region and our state appropriately.  

 

Most of our academic buildings and residence halls are barely adequate to support our current 

student body, much less growing enrollment. For context, since 1977, FSU’s enrollment has 

increased by 51.4 percent, yet all but two of our academic buildings were built before that date. 

Our 5,645 (fall 2014) students are barely accommodated by a predominance of academic and 

residential buildings designed for a student population of 3,500. Our modern educational 

infrastructure is limited to the Performing Arts Center (1993), Compton Science Center (2003) 

and the Center for Communications and Information Technology (CCIT) completed in 2014.  

 

The USM Board of Regents, at their meeting in June mentioned that Frostburg State University 

would receive strong consideration based upon enrollment growth. I am pleased to report that we 

are increasing our enrollment due to the partnership we have with Noel Levitz and the dedication 

of our staff.  

 

Education and Health Sciences  

Our proposed Education and Health Sciences Center is now in the Governor’s Capital Budget to 

begin design in 2019. However, construction is not scheduled to be funded until FY2021. This 

project has been in the planning stages with DBM for five years and we have already submitted a 

phase II planning document to them. This delay hinders our teacher education programs, both in 

terms of providing our current students with the appropriate technological background required 

by modern classrooms in Maryland’s K-12 schools and in our ability to focus on the expansion 

and growth of our signature education programs and emerging health professions program.  
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Existing space for education programs at the bachelor’s, master’s and doctoral levels, currently 

housed in part of an adapted library building built in 1965, is not able to accommodate 

adaptations to current technology, nor can the building be expanded. We admitted the first cohort 

for our newest program, the Doctor of Education in Educational Leadership, in fall 2012. The 

College of Education must share this space with the College of Business.  

 

In the health sciences, our Bachelor of Science in Nursing completion program, which earned 

accreditation from the Commission on Collegiate Nursing Education (CCNE) in 2012, is 

growing rapidly – enrollment tripled between fall 2011 and fall 2012 – and faculty for this 

program must be properly accommodated. A Master of Science in Nursing degree, with a focus 

on preparing nursing faculty, an area of nationwide workforce shortage, was approved in spring 

2014 and was implemented in fall 2014.  It will be housed in this facility.  

 

In addition, in early 2013, a group of local health care providers and statewide health officials 

met with Frostburg State University to consider development of a Physician Assistant Program. 

The work group that was developing this proposal discovered that significant opportunity exists 

for Frostburg State University to create a niche in health care programs and for developing health 

care leaders.  FSU developed a Bachelor of Science in Health Science to be offered in fall 2015. 

This program was approved by the BOR in February 2015.  Our plan is that over the next five 

years we will develop a Bachelor of Nutrition and Dietetics to be offered in fall 2016, a 

Doctorate in Nurse Practice to be offered in fall 2017, and the Physician Assistant Program to be 

offered in fall 2018. We are also considering a Master of Public Health and Master of Health 

Care Administration.  

 

We currently have 400 students enrolled in our Bachelor of Nursing degree program and 

anticipate enrollment the Master of Science in Nursing program will reach 125 within five years. 

We anticipate a total enrollment in our College of Health Sciences to exceed 700 students by 

FY2019. We simply cannot expand our health care programs without adequate facilities. The 

timing of this project is important to minimize disruption of a campus with already limited 

classroom space. I am strongly requesting that the funding for the Education and Health Sciences 

Center be moved to a new schedule with planning to commence in July 2016 and construction 

occurring in FY2018 and 2019. 

 

College of Business 

Our College of Business classrooms and faculty offices are split between two aging buildings on 

opposite sides of campus, both of which are shared with other colleges. In addition to hampering 

the sense of academic community necessary for active collaboration and collegial exchange, this 

circumstance hinders the development of a business college that is otherwise vibrant, keenly 

focused on institutional goals and growing. This project will provide FSU with instructional and 

business community outreach facilities that can support the current and projected undergraduate 

and graduate programs, including accounting, business administration, finance, human resource 

management, marketing, small business/entrepreneurship, business economics, public policy 

economics, quantitative economics and management (MBA), with a technology-based learning 

environment. FSU’s MBA program is showing dramatic growth, and an Applied Doctorate in 

Business Administration is in the early stages of development.  



 

 

Existing Facilities 

Other existing facilities are badly in need of renewal, and we have a $33 million backlog of 

projects. Most of our academic and administrative buildings were constructed in the 20-year 

period between 1960 and 1980. The mechanical systems and infrastructure, both within the 

buildings and underground as support, have reached the end of their useful lives. This 

deterioration poses a safety threat to the students, faculty and staff who learn and work in these 

buildings.  

 

This project will include replacements and improvements to fire alarm systems, electrical gear 

and underground electric distribution, HVAC equipment, boilers, chillers, elevators, roofs, and 

underground telephone distribution lines. These improvements are necessary to prevent major 

service interruptions, improve life safety systems, and reduce ongoing maintenance costs. We 

have submitted planning documents to DBM but this was not included in the CIP at all.  

 

Student Housing  

A new residence hall is another priority need. FSU currently has on-campus space for only 2,000 

of our 4,915 (fall 2014) undergraduate students, less than half the population. This population is 

mostly traditional-aged and living away from home. The students not able to be accommodated 

on campus mostly seek out rental properties in our small town of Frostburg, a situation that is 

troubled on many fronts. Many, if not most, of the rental properties available are aging structures 

whose condition is in a state of decline, and having such a large population concentrated in our 

local neighborhood creates a situation ripe for conflict. It is a significant challenge to monitor 

and control student behavior and safety under these conditions. Recent tragedies affecting FSU 

students illustrate the urgent need for action. 

 

A June 2011 housing market study by Anderson Strickler, LLC, revealed a demand for 437 

additional beds, based on our undergraduate headcount. The existing on-campus space includes 

Edgewood Commons; a privately run apartment complex built 10 years ago, and 11 residence 

halls, of which the newest is 37 years old. The Board of Regents at the June meeting last year 

stated that a new residence hall will be considered as enrollment grows. I would add that we 

must renovate many of our older residence hall buildings but we need the new facility to be able 

to shift students to renovate our larger buildings.  

 

FSU/USM Strategic Goals 

A goal statement in FSU’s Strategic Plan is to “enhance facilities and the campus environment in 

order to support and reinforce student learning.” The USM Strategic Plan contains a similar sub-

theme: “Build, support and maintain world-class teaching, research, and living and learning 

facilities.” As an institution that is crucial to the educational attainment and economic health of 

the state, especially Western Maryland, the support of the University System of Maryland’s 

Chancellor and Board of Regents will be essential to FSU’s progress.  

 

 

 

 



 

 

We thank you for considering our request. 

  

Sincerely, 

 

 
 

Dr. Jonathan Gibralter 
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Chancellor William E. Kirwan, PhD 

University System of Maryland 

3300 Metzerott Road 

Adelphi, MD  20783 

 

Dear Chancellor Kirwan: 

 

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the draft FY2017-2026 Capital Improvement 

Program (CIP), and to update you on our project in the FY2014 System Funded Construction 

Program (SFCP). 

 

 

Draft FY2017-2026 Capital Improvement Program (CIP) 

 

The Draft Board of Regents FY2017-2026 CIP recommends continued funding for the 

USM/Universities at Shady Grove (USG) Biomedical Sciences and Engineering Education 

Facility (BSE) during the first five-year period of the CIP.  It also includes the $1.5M in 

Planning Funds in the FY2017 request that was deferred in the State’s FY2016 Capital Budget 

during this past Legislative Session. I appreciate the inclusion of this important BSE project. 

 

I enthusiastically support the planning and construction of the BSE in this timeframe.  The BSE 

is programmed to respond to new enrollment growth in undergraduate, graduate and professional 

degree programs offered in the greater Montgomery County region.  The facility is being 

designed to support STEMM programming in three critical areas:  healthcare, engineering and 

computational sciences, and education.  Working closely with USM partner universities, its 

Board of Advisors and regional employers, USG’s goals for the BSE are to bring degree 

programs in these identified areas to support workforce and economic growth priorities in the 

region.   

 

Timely investment in these programs is critical to support the USM’s strategic target of 

increasing STEMM graduates, and to grow a talent pool of locally-educated professionals in 

critical areas of need in the region and the State.  

 

 

 

 



We have selected both an architectural firm and a CM firm for this project, and we have 

completed both the Conceptual Design phase and the Schematic Design phase.  We are now in 

Design Development and will soon begin Construction Drawings.  The project is on time and on 

budget. Construction is set to begin in May 2016 and the BSE is projected to open for classes in 

Fall 2018. 

 

Status Report on FY14 System Funded Construction Program (SFCP) Project 

A new 700-space parking garage related to the BSE was included in FY14’s SFCP.  

Montgomery County’s Executive Ike Leggett and County Council partnered with USM to fund a 

structured garage and related site work at approximately $20 million as the first step in the 

development of this BSE Academic Complex.  An MOU was signed last year, and this 

commitment is included in the County’s current CIP budget to reimburse USM.  The new 

campus entrance road has been completed.  Design of the garage is completed and construction 

began in March 2015.  Garage construction is to be completed in March 2016.  The project is on 

time and on budget.   

 

Thank you for the opportunity to communicate my support of this critically-needed project and 

for including it as part of the current CIP.  Please contact me if you have any questions or require 

additional information.  

  

Sincerely, 

 

 
 
Dr. Stewart L. Edelstein 

USM Associate Vice Chancellor for Academic Affairs 

Executive Director, Universities at Shady Grove 

 

cc: 

Joseph Vivona, USM 

Mark Beck, USM 

Karen Mitchell, USG 

Mary Lang, USG 

Susan Bateson, Chair, USG Board of Advisors 
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